NATIONAL GPA/DUKW RALLY, COROWA, NSW
Because Seeps tend to become unbearably hot for driver and passengers when traveling long distances, I decided to take mine to Corowa in the GMC and as Bob Nicol was taking his up in Dave Mottram’s Studebaker, we arranged to travel in convoy. We left on Friday evening, (21st) and after a few hours sleep on route, arrived at the caravan park early the following morning.

Those who had arrived earlier in the week certainly hadn’t wasted any time in shopping (Upton’s, local wreckers etc.). Scattered throughout the campsite were bits and pieces of military equipment – even a GPA rear seat and fuel tank had been unearthed locally. Even more impressive was the large number of WW2 vehicles. Jeeps, Amphibious Jeeps, 6X6’s Weapons Carriers, Blitz ambulance, ferret, Land Rovers – a glorious sight.

The $53 Seep that I wrote about in our October, 1973 newsletter was there. Its owner, Cameron Smith, confirmed the story. For those who don’t know the story: late in 1972, Cameron noticed the front of the Seep jutting out of a shed on a Yass property at which a clearance sale was held. Cameron turned up on the day of the auction hoping to buy the Seep; but certainly not for a mere $53. The auctioneer called for $2000 – no bidders – still no bidders at $500. Eventually, in desperation, he started at $2.. and so, for the sum of $53, Cameron went home with the GPA in mint condition. Once home, Cameron decided to restore it, but everything he touched was new – even the engine still showed hone marks. So everything was taken out, cleaned, and replaced… At about the time of the auction the following advertisement was appearing regularly in a Sydney newspaper – Wanted. Amphibious Jeep, will pay $5000.
Getting back to the trip report, I spent a most enjoyable time on Saturday, driving on the Murray River with the other 6 Seeps. We received coverage from the local TV and newspaper. That night, the Queensland boys put on a film show for us.

On Sunday, all military vehicles paraded up the main street of Corowa but the highlight of the weekend was the Jeep trailer race, both ways, across the inlet at the caravan park. The NSW club had challenged us and of course, we accepted. (Bearing in mind our motto: if you can’t win fairly, cheat.) on the return journey across the inlet, both vessels were neck and neck, their crews of 4 paddling frantically with their hands. Because of their closeness, water was being splashed over both crews. The intensity of the splashing grew until handfuls of water were being thrown into the opposing trailers in an effort to sink them. When this failed, both teams, except for the captains, dived into the water and proceeded to capsize the trailers.
The VMVC team was victorious in sinking the NSW trailer. Andrew Browne was doubled over laughing hysterically when the NSW trailer went down, but you should have seen the sudden change in his expression when the AMVCS sunk the Victorian trailer – it was his.

VMVC tradition was upheld in grand style by Col Anderson, captain of the Vic trailer. As it went down, event though he was the only person on board, he very professionally gave the order to ‘Abandon Ship’, stood rigidly to attention, saluting, and in that position promptly disappeared beneath the water.
The Rally was a complete success, those of us who went for only 2 days missed a lot of fun. Next time, we will be there for a week. I think the rally will become a bi-annual event. A beaut weekend, and one which I’m sure everyone enjoyed immensely. My thanks to Gary Burns and Peter Growse for their assistance after my GMC stripped all the teeth off the timing gear at Yarra Glen on the way home.

Eddie Bourke 
VMVC
